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BUILDING COMPETENCY AND PROFESSIONALISM THROUGH CONTINUING EDUCATION

The Challenge:

Montana’s real estate industry is overseen by a regulatory board (BRR) that determines what topics will receive continuing education credit.  Licensees are required by rule to take 12 credits per year, four mandatory and eight elective. We also have a required Core Course each year that may vary from one to four hours depending on the topics identified.   Classes are evaluated on a variety of factors and over the years, there has been an active discussion about what topics should or should not receive credit.  BRR staff reviewed the majority of courses and worked with providers to offer a range of educational opportunities. 
Unfortunately, the wheels started to come off the education train last year when the department that provides administrative support for our regulatory board reorganized.  Due to staffing changes, the BRR members themselves took on the responsibility for reviewing all continuing education courses and it has been an ongoing battle ever since. 
 MAR believes education is a key element in promoting professionalism in our industry.  Current BRR members appear to believe that education is a complaint-driven process that plays to the lowest common denominator in terms of professionalism rather than one aimed at building competency.  It is stifling instructors, education providers and the licensees themselves.  In perhaps the most telling example to date, the Board denied continuing education credit for a Fair Housing Conference that has been the flagship for education in that area for years, causing the course to be cancelled.   The Board holds sole authority for making those decisions. There is no recourse to appeal to the department or even the Governor.
The Solution – Maybe? :

The Montana Legislature does not meet until 2015 so a solution in that arena is not available in the near term.  However, the Legislature does have an audit committee that has authority to review agencies and boards.  While it is not a bright line solution, we have asked the committee to conduct a performance audit of the continuing education approval process, as well as other issues associated with the reorganization.  We are calling attention to the BRR’s purpose statement as set forth in the Administrative Rules of Montana that states they are to “regulate the licensing and practice of licensees in order to safeguard the public interest and require knowledge, competency, accountability and professional conduct by all licensees.  We have asked the Legislative Audit Committee to investigate whether the BRR is meeting its responsibilities to promote competency as it relates to how they are addressing continuing education opportunities.  

That request will be considered on May 23rd.  We have received positive feedback from some Legislative Committee members. In the meantime, either in concert with the BRR or independently we will be working on developing review criteria and other guidance aimed at providing more certainty in the process of awarding continuing education credit.  If the Legislative Audit Committee issues a finding that the BRR is not in compliance with its purpose statement, we want to be ready to assist in providing more education opportunity for real estate licensees in Montana.
